Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, January 8, 2013, 6:00 pm
Present: Colette DePhelps, Andrika Kuhle, Bill London, Tammy Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Kay Keskinen (Facilitator); Joan Rutkowski (BOD Administrative Assistant) 
Absent: Kurt Obermayr
Guests: Bill Beck and Anne Bowler
CHECK IN
Facilitator Kay Keskinen noted that the Board has a quorum with four members present. This is enough to conduct business but not enough to change policy.

Bill informed the group that he now has a potential conflict of interest to disclose, per the Code of Conduct, if it becomes relevant to business matters. He recently wrote a book that is for sale at the Co-op, which makes him a “local producer.”

MEMBER FORUM
Neither guest had comments to share.

STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Staff & management salaries and staff input
The Board explored sharing more information about staff and management salaries with member-owners. With the hiring of Melinda Schab, the Board recently decided to disclose the GM’s starting salary. The Board is also considering establishing policy that guides the salary range for the GM. Currently, Policy B2 doesn’t establish specific ranges or guidelines for Co-op wages and how they relate to each other.

Andrika stressed that the Board’s interest in greater transparency about wages is more about fairness and less about exactly how much specific people earn. She noted that Cooperative Development Services has information about how to evaluate GM pay that could be consulted.
To date, there hasn’t been a defined process for determining the GM’s salary or a policy to guide whether and how to disclose wages. When Kenna was GM her salary was quite low for a while, and so to make it more fair the Board increased her salary a notable amount over a short time period. Kenna did not want her salary disclosed. Because policy has so far not guided disclosure, Colette said she does not think it’s right to state Kenna’s salary; past Boards’ agreements to keep Kenna’s salary confidential should be honored.

Bill said that when he was newsletter editor he wanted as much transparency as possible. During Kenna’s tenure, the informal agreement was to share only the relative difference between the lowest and highest wages and not specific salaries. He said the difference was generally 4:1.
The discussion focused on three questions:

· Should specific ranges be publicized?
· Should the Board know managers’ salaries? Currently, all salaries, except the GM's, are unknown to the Board.

· Should a target multiplier be established to restrain the difference between how much the GM makes compared to the lowest wage earners?

Comments:

· The Co-op should be proud that it can offer decent wages; making wage information public would reinforce the commitment to fairness and transparency.

· Having a set multiplier reinforces the commitment to not leave the lowest earners behind. It also keeps the GM’s salary under control.
· Publishing top managers’ specific salary information could infringe upon their privacy within a small community.
· Some people may think the Co-op’s prices are higher than they should be. If wage ranges are made public, people will see that Co-op pay is reasonable but employees are far from getting rich. This could help with the misconception about price gouging.
· Melinda noted a somewhat sensitive area involving pay for Level 6 staff (salaried staff who aren’t managers and staff who have reached the top of their hourly pay tier). These employees are evaluated annually for a raise because they have maxed out the raises based on the accrual of hours. Raises for long-time employees at this level can lead them to approach the managers’ salary ranges without bearing management responsibilities. There is little incentive for hourly employees in this level to move to management because they would lose the ability to earn overtime pay.

When Bill writes about wages for the upcoming newsletter, he can summarize the general ranges for the hourly wage levels and identify the multiplier that currently exists between the GM’s salary and the lowest Co-op wage. Managers’ salaries will not be printed, but multiplier information will be given. The difference between the lowest hourly wage to the highest manager, excluding the GM, is 1:3. All benefits, such as health insurance for full-time employees and discounts, should be noted. He also should mention that the Board is looking to revise policy to set the GM’s salary range and establish guidelines for multipliers and salary disclosure.
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will prepare a draft policy revision for the February Board meeting that establishes management salary ranges and caps the relative difference between the highest and lowest wages.

Action: The Board will discuss its role in policy advocacy in a future Study & Engagement session; discussion will include the vote in Washington State regarding GMO labeling.
CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes:
Motion to accept the winter retreat minutes as written, seconded, passed 4-0
Motion to accept the December BOD meeting minutes as written, seconded, passed 4-0
GM Compliance Report:

Policy B2: Compensation and Benefits

This policy requires the GM to ensure legal and appropriate compensation and benefits.
The Board was very appreciative of Melinda’s reporting format and her use of interpretation, supporting data, and comparisons.
The word ‘budget’ should be inserted at the end of the last sentence in “policy language.”
Motion to accept B2 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
Policy B3: Communication and Counsel
This policy requires the GM to report on events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

The Board reiterated its appreciation for the informative, detailed compliance report. 

Action: Joan will change the manual’s monitoring calendar/policy D10 so that it includes the change to monthly reporting on B3.
Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
· The Co-op’s updated website will be completed and active Friday.
· Colette announced that a “Food Innovation Summit” will be held Jan. 28, from 9 a.m. to noon, at the 1912 Center. She encouraged attendance from Board members as Co-op representatives.
Action: The GM will brainstorm and coordinate with the management team to consider ways to connect board and management. Jan: In process
Action: Joan R. will put the draft Strategic Initiatives Committee Charter on the Jan. agenda. DONE
Action: The Membership Engagement Committee will determine what should be on the bulletin board for Joan R. to execute. Jan: Assign to Bill and Joan R.
Action: Joan will put patronage dividends on the Jan. agenda as Study & Engagement. Jan: Move to June
Action: The Board will explore what direct inspection of the GM means and looks like. Jan: In process

Action: The Vice President and Deb will research industry standards and suggestions regarding the frequency of formal audits and then pass that information to the Policy and Bylaw Committee for inclusion in policy. Jan: Assign to GM and Executive Committee
Action: After Jan. 1, Kurt will help with the orientation of this year’s Board candidates/applicants. Jan: In process
Action: The Elections Committee will establish a cut-off date for when new/renewed memberships qualify someone to vote in the 2013 Board election. DONE
Action: The Professional Development Committee will find out the date of the Portland training for the new Board members. DONE
Action: In December, the GM will begin including the number/percentage of Participating Members and their total hours in the B3 policy report. DONE-Will move to B3 in February
Action: Melinda will ask NCGA to recommend what the Co-op should do given the possibility of offering patronage dividends and the need to demonstrate to NCGA a certain level of profit. DONE – Advice was to contact our CPA; NCGA said not to worry about how financials would appear to them
Action: Melinda will acquire from Deb facility information about the space next to Maialina and may consider visiting the space. DONE
Action:  Deb will look into what it would mean for a Board member or a prospective Board member to have been involved in either alcohol-related situation, and Melinda will share this information with the Board. Jan: Will do
Action: Colette will write an email about the staff bonus for Melinda to send to staff in advance of their next paycheck. DONE
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will move the proposed addition from Part I-Code of Ethics to Part II-Code of Conduct (after the second bullet) and reword the language to fit the opening of that section. DONE
Action: Directors should complete their evaluations and send them to Joan by Dec. 20. Jan: In process; waiting for one
Action: Joan will compile the evaluations, both the rubric and qualitative feedback, for Andrika.

Jan: Will do when last one is turned in

Action: The Executive Committee and Melinda will discuss staff and management salaries and how to involve staff input; their initial ideas will be shared as part of January’s Study and Engagement session on this subject. DONE
CONFIRM AGENDA
· Addition: Board budget update
· On hold: Policy & Bylaw: Proposed Policy Rewrite D11 (due to lack of quorum)
· On hold: Policy & Bylaw: Proposed Policy Rewrite B11 (due to lack of quorum)
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report:
The Participating Member numbers are appreciated. It was noted that the number of PMs declined by 13 between January and November, but the total number of volunteer hours logged for those months is about equal and the discount used is greater. This might mean that there are now more volunteers earning the highest discount rate (18 percent) and that some less time-intensive roles have been absorbed by staff. It might be helpful for the GM to provide some interpretation and context for the PM numbers.

The financial numbers looked positive. A question was raised about why the debt to equity ratio declined so much from October to November.


Action: Melinda will ask Deb for information about why Debt to Equity dropped so much from October to November and will share that information in the financial report for the Feb. meeting.

Motion to accept financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 4-0
Board budget update:

The Board reviewed its draft budget for 2013 at the December Board meeting. Since then, Andrika, Colette, Melinda, and Tiffany have met to talk about how possible changes to the Participating Member program might affect the Board’s budget.

They concluded that it made sense for volunteers providing professional services to the Board to no longer be compensated by the discounts offered through the Participating Member program. Instead, it would be better for volunteers who essentially report to the Board to be rewarded or compensated differently from PM program volunteers who report to the PM program coordinator. This will help with current efforts to make the PM program more equitable and internally consistent. Volunteers who facilitate Board meetings or gatherings, for example, could receive gift cards. (Those who provide more involved professional facilitation or consultation should be formally hired with a contract that involves a confidentiality statement.)
Action: This Executive Committee will revise its 2013 budget to include compensation that is currently in the PM program budget.
The Board also discussed the recent invoice for Holly O’Neil, who facilitated the Board’s recent winter retreat. Holly did not respond to a request for an estimate, and compensation was not determined in advance. Because Holly facilitated for the Board at an earlier retreat, it was thought that the fee would be similar to what she previously charged. Holly's fee was higher than the Professional Development Committee expected.  
Board members expressed displeasure because Holly's facilitation fee was not known/approved in advance. It also was acknowledged that the Board should have approved the fee in advance of the retreat. The Board discussed options for responding to Holly's invoice.  
Motion for Andrika to approach Holly about reducing the fee and for approval of whatever payment is negotiated, seconded, passed 3-1
Action: The Policy & Bylaw Committee will draft guidelines for the Board’s work with facilitators.

Co-op financial audit (proposal)

The Board received a letter from Hayden Ross, PLLC, asking the Co-op to authorize the continuation of its financial audit. This next level of work would cost at least $18,000.

Colette said she thought it was a lot of money to spend when the Board isn’t entirely sure if the information received will be useful. The current Board did not enter into the original agreement with Hayden Ross. She suggested ending the audit, learning more about what to expect and how to evaluate auditors, and researching the current agreement to determine what outcomes were promised. This information can inform a future decision.
A motion to have Hayden Ross discontinue the audit work immediately and for the Executive Committee to work with Melinda to understand the original contract and evaluate the deliverables was proposed and seconded. Discussion:

A recent conversation on the Board’s Co-op listserv triggered thought about whether a CPA who does an organization’s taxes can also do its audit. Andrika said the online discussion reinforced her belief in the need to ensure that those who provide financial services are qualified to cater to the Co-op’s unique needs; it also suggests that the Board should explore whether it’s okay to have the same company doing the Co-op's taxes and its financial audit.  
Motion passed 4-0
· Taxes. Andrika noted that the letter from Hayden Ross seems to connect its preparation of the Co-op’s taxes with the financial audit. If so, a different contract regarding the tax work may be needed.
Action: Melinda will consult with Hayden Ross to determine what should be done to authorize them to prepare taxes for 2012.
Action: Melinda will evaluate the Co-op’s accounting services and provide this information to the Executive Committee.

Board-GM-Staff communication protocol (discussion)
Colette reviewed protocol for Board-GM-staff communication. If Board members have items they want to work with staff on, the items should first be explored with Melinda. Melinda will communicate the initial information to the appropriate staff person, and then talk to the Board about whether directors can work directly with staff on the topic in question or whether the process still needs to be conducted through her.

When working with staff, Board members should remember to be mindful about communicating when their availability changes due to vacation or other events.
Elections update (report)

Bill Beck and Idgi Potter applied by the December 31 deadline. Because there are three openings, Bill actively sought a third candidate. Julia Parker may be interested, and Bill suggested that the Board nominate Julia since her application would come in after the deadline.

Bill shared with the Board that Kurt has agreed to organize the Member Forum, Bill will publish the candidates’ statements and photos in the February newsletter, and Kurt will supervise the election in early March.

The Board discussed whether candidates are automatically elected if the election is uncontested – meaning the number of candidates equals the number of open seats. There is nothing in Policy D9 that guides voting in an uncontested election. What if member-owners clearly do not want one of the candidates? Should more ‘yes’ than ‘no’ votes be required? Colette suggested empowering the membership by giving them a ‘yes’ or ‘no’ vote in this situation. A candidate who drew more ‘yes’ votes than ‘no’ votes would be elected.”

As discussion concluded, there was agreement that the Board would nominate Julia and member-owners would have the option to vote ‘yes’ or ‘no’ on all candidates. The committee will continue to adhere to the process and election timeline established in the application packet.
Participating member program and process for policy updates and program changes (discussion)
Colette clarified the intent of a retreat action item that directs the Policy & Bylaw Committee to revise policy that governs the Participating Member Program. The intention is not for the Board to be involved in the program’s design. The Board wants to ensure that wording about equity and participation creates realistic expectations and does not keep the program from moving forward.
Action: Melinda will let Tiffany know that she is invited to the February Board meeting to present her research and ideas about the PM Program in the Study & Engagement session. This will shape the Board’s direction to the Policy & Bylaw Committee regarding the PM program, and the committee could bring draft changes to the March meeting.
Strategic Initiatives Committee charter (discussion)
Action: Andrika will forward to the Board and Melinda the draft Strategic Initiatives Charter that was part of a previous Board agenda packet.

The committee is charged with assessing implementation of the strategic plan and recommending ad-hoc committees to address specific petals of the plan. Andrika and Tammy (the committee chairs) will meet with Melinda and Colette to draft a process for activating the committee.
Addition: Winter Retreat action item follow-up

Retreat Action Item: The Executive Committee has asked GM Team members to suggest what should be the compensation for the transition work during December; if the recommendation is not received very soon, Colette will follow up. The Board, with Melinda’s input, will decide what the compensation should be prior to the December 11th Board meeting. DONE

Retreat Action Item: At the December Board meeting directors will look at the policy reporting calendar with Melinda and decide which reports are expected during her transition period. DONE-follow calendar
Retreat Action Item: Holly will send the Board the CDS flow chart about policy governance decision-making. DONE

Retreat Action Item: To help Board members communicate boundaries and provide support to employees, the Board will soon hold a Study and Engagement session focused on the store’s personnel policy and its established channels of communication for grievances. Will do – change “grievances” to “complaints”
Retreat Action Item: Melinda will get the NCGA/CGIN information about GM assessment from Joan M. and forward the information to the Board. In process
Retreat Action Item: Joan will put “Assessment of the GM” on February’s agenda for Study and Engagement; the Policy and Bylaw Committee will work on getting the discussion outcome into policy.

Change to “How to conduct GM’s annual performance evaluation” and put on “future” agenda
Retreat Action Item: The GM will explore and recommend ways to support positive relations between staff and Board members. These suggestions could be brought to the Board as a Study and Engagement topic. DONE

Retreat Action Item: Tiffany and Melinda will attend the next Policy & Bylaw Committee meeting to discuss the PM program further so that the committee can propose a policy revision that reflects their analysis and recommendation. In process – remove; process is now set by another action item

Retreat Action Item: The GM will work with staff and member-owners to develop both a short-term and long-term plan for dealing with emergencies and disasters. In process

Retreat Action Item: The Policy and Bylaw committee will draft a policy that requires the GM to develop and implement a natural disaster plan; Holly will send a model for both the policy and the plan from the Community Food Co-op in Bellingham. DONE

Retreat Action Item: Melinda will ask Tiffany to send the Elections Committee a list of the Participating Members who would be good candidates for the Board. The committee will recruit these people individually via personal contact and communicate that the role requires, on average, 15-20 hours/month.

DONE

Retreat Action Item: The Board will postpone exploration of whether to expand the number of Board seats from seven to nine and then engage member-owners in the discussion in the spring. If consensus to expand exists, after the 2013 elections the Elections Committee will define the process for expanding.

In process
Retreat Action Item: When the Board revisits the question of whether to have a staff member on the Board, the GM will help educate staff and gather their feedback on the various options, as described in the article: “Should Co-op Staff Serve as Directors” (Cooperative Grocer article, by Karen Zimbelman).

In process – remove
Retreat Action Item: The Board will consider whether to move the annual meeting from the fall to the spring so that its timing aligns with the Bylaws requirement that “terms of directors shall begin at the first meeting of the Board after the annual meeting.” Joan to put on Feb. agenda
Retreat Action Item: Every committee should review its charter and compare it to what is in the strategic plan. To do
Retreat Action Item: The Policy and Bylaw Committee will draft a policy update to include committee charters. To do
Retreat Action Item: The Board and GM will work with the survey administrator in advance of the 2013 survey to ensure that the questions are constructive and that respondents are asked about staff-board relations or perceptions. To do
Retreat Action Item: The discussion about the Board Code of Conduct is postponed; when convened it should involve exploration of how Board members should/should not use social media. To do
Retreat Action Item: Andrika will send the retreat group the poem she shared during the retreat. DONE
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW
Newsletter Assignments

Bill will write about store salaries/wages for the February newsletter
Kurt will write an update about Board elections for the February newsletter

Tammy and Colette will write about the Food Innovation Summit for the March newsletter

Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
Melinda and Andrika will be at the Feb. 9 BWB
Executive Session: GM 30-Day Assessment
Meeting adjourned at 8:52 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, February 12, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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